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DEPARTMENT OF THE NAVY

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY
1000 NAVY PENTAGON
WASHINGTON DC 20350-1000

March 11, 2016

MEMORANDUM FOR ACTING UNDER SECRETARY OF DEFENSE
FOR PERSONNEL AND READINESS

SUBJECT: Fiscal Year 2015 Department of Defense Annual Report on Sexual Assault
in the Military

As requested by your memorandum of September 22, 2015, the attached is
provided as input from the Department of the Navy (DON) covering Fiscal Year (FY)
2015 for your Annual Report to Congress on Sexual Assault in the Military, as mandated
by the National Defense Authorization Act for FY 2011, Section 1631 and Public Laws
111-84, 112-239 and 113-291.

The DON is deeply committed to achieving a culture of gender respect — where
sexual assault is never tolerated and ultimately eliminated; where a// victims receive
effective support and protection; and where offenders are held appropriately accountable.
I, the Chief of Naval Operations, and the Commandant of the Marine Corps work
collaboratively towards these high-priority goals. The DON remains the only Military
Department with a dedicated Sexual Assault Prevention and Response (SAPR) entity that
reports directly to the Secretary. On my behalf, the Department of the Navy Sexual
Assault Prevention and Response Office (DON-SAPRO) maintains visibility and
oversight of SAPR activities throughout the Navy and Marine Corps, and it conducts a
number of Department-level initiatives. I have included in our inputs a separate
executive summary of these uniquely Departmental efforts, which complement and
expand upon Service-level programs of the Navy and Marine Corps.

Should you require additional information, my point of contact for this action is
Ms. Jill Loftus, Director, DON-SAPRO who may be reached by telephone at (703) 697-

2180 or by email at jill.loftus@navy.mil.

Sean Stackley
Acting

Attachments:
As stated



FY15 Annual Report on Sexual Assault in the Military Executive Summary:
Department of the Navy

The Department of the Navy (DON) is deeply committed to achieving a culture of
gender respect — where sexual assault is never tolerated and ultimately eliminated;
where all survivors receive effective support and protection; and where offenders are
held appropriately accountable.

In addition to a Secretariat organization, the DON comprises two Military Services — the
United States Navy and the United States Marine Corps. The Secretary of the Navy,
the Chief of Naval Operations, and the Commandant of the Marine Corps work
collaboratively and with shared priority to combat sexual assault throughout. Each
conducts separate but overlapping Sexual Assault Prevention and Response (SAPR)
activities whose coordination results in an overall impact that exceeds the sum of its
individual parts.

The Department of the Navy Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office (DON-
SAPRO) is an element of the Secretariat organization, and the Director of DON-SAPRO
reports directly to the Secretary of the Navy. On behalf of the Secretary, DON-SAPRO
maintains visibility and oversight of SAPR activities throughout the Navy and Marine
Corps, and it conducts a number of Department-level initiatives.

During FY15, the Director and her staff visited over 40 Navy and Marine Corps locations
world-wide. Agendas at each site typically included private meetings with military senior
leaders; presentations by local commanders; individual interviews with diverse
stakeholders including senior enlisted leaders, Sexual Assault Response Coordinators,
Victim Legal Counsels, criminal investigators, command legal officers, medical
personnel, and chaplains; and also focus group conversations with Sailors and Marines.
Consistent themes from focus groups are that Sailors and Marines feel confident in their
command’s support and more comfortable about reporting a sexual assault.

In addition, DON-SAPRO staff conducted several site visits to make themselves
available for any survivors who might wish to share their perspectives and experiences
since reporting a sexual assault. Our purpose was to build credible insight into survivor
issues through in-person, open-ended conversations, thus creating a foundation for
formulating future programs and policies to better support their individual healing and
personal success. In various settings, we heard directly from about 90 survivors — both
female and male. Their comments underscored the broad range of challenges
confronting sexual assault survivors, the prolonged psychological trauma that many
suffer, and the complex nature of what many perceive as retaliation.

Many of these site visits coincided with live-acted, large-audience “InterACT” training
programs sponsored by DON-SAPRO. These interactive sessions used professional
civilian trainers and audience participation to explore healthy relationships and specific
bystander intervention techniques. Feedback at all levels was extremely positive.




During FY15, over 46,600 Sailors and Marines attended 226 InterACT programs at 55
locations world-wide. Building on success, DON-SAPRO also worked during FY15 to
develop a similar mechanism focusing on individual responsibilities and behaviors with
regard to preventing retaliation and ostracism against individuals after they report a
sexual assault. This new interactive training is already underway in FY16, and
feedback at all levels is again extremely positive.

During FY15, DON-SAPRO released several new training tools:

“‘Not On My Watch” is a two-hour SAPR training program tailored for Navy recruits in
training, combining video segments with facilitated discussion. It is currently in use for
all Navy recruits.

“Counting On Us” is a two-hour program tailored for use at the Navy’s Senior Enlisted
Academy, which all Navy Senior Chiefs (E-8) are now required to attend. The program
is in active use today.

Separately, DON-SAPRO in FY15 completed ten professional-quality SAPR
documentary videos and accompanying discussion guides as part of a growing library of
training resources. Each provides 30 minutes of training. They are available online for
local downloading and training use within DON. Various topics include consent and
survivor stories (including a male victim interview). Another ten videos are being added
in FY16.

Other training tools previously developed by DON-SAPRO remain in active use:

Each combines professional-quality video segments and facilitated group discussion:

e “One Team, One Fight” is a one-hour SAPR training program tailored for
civilians. It was deployed DON-wide in 2013 and remains in use for new hires.
An updated version is being developed in FY16.

e “Empowered to Act,” developed in 2014, is tailored for prospective Commanding
Officers and is in use at the Naval Leadership and Ethics Center.

e “Make a Difference, Be the Solution,” also developed in 2014, is tailored for pre-
commissioned officers, including midshipmen at the Naval Academy and at
civilian college Reserve Officers’ Training Corps (ROTC) programs, along with
candidates in training at Officer Candidate School (OCS).

Additional training tools under development during FY15:

“Sixteen Months in Command” - A war-gaming forum to educate Commanding Officers
and Executive Officers about the relationship between operational requirements,
command climate and sexual assault prevention.

A graphic novel will present concepts including consent, healthy relationships, male
victims, and retaliation in a format tailored for junior Sailors and Marines. Development
included extensive Navy and Marine Corps Service coordination with groups of males
and females, targeting the relevant age demographic. Publication is expected in FY16.




DON-SAPRO started a partnership with the Marine Corps to develop a virtual
immersive SAPR training tool for senior enlisted and field grade officers.

Active initiatives during FY15:

DON-SAPRO distributed 11,000 copies of its updated “SAPR Commander’s Guide” for
Navy and Marine Corps Commanding Officers. This conveniently-sized, glossy-format
booklet summarizes Departmental priorities, background data, and suggestions for
managing local sexual assault cases. The original 2012 version was 22 pages long,
and over 40,000 copies were distributed to command leadership across the Navy and
Marine Corps. The updated FY14 edition was expanded to 50 pages, with new sections
written respectively by judge advocates, criminal investigators, chaplains, medical
personnel, and the reserve component.

In partnership with Commander Naval Installations Command and the Chief of
Chaplains, DON-SAPRO in FY15 supported the development of a curriculum for
confidential, voluntary “CREDOQO?” offsite retreats intended to promote healing and
resiliency among sexual assault survivors, and ideally to reduce their risk of subsequent
re-victimization. The structured group retreats will be followed by a series of individual
follow-on sessions. Leadership support has been quite positive, and initial programs
are scheduled in 2016 at Norfolk, VA, Camp Pendleton, CA, and Jacksonville, FL.

DON-SAPRO continued its partnership with Navy leadership and the Naval Education
and Training Command to continuously assess sexual assault in military training
environments. Voluntary sexual assault surveys of all graduating students (both
genders) began at several sites in 2013 and were expanded during FY14 to all 19 Navy
“A” School (initial post-recruit military vocational training) locations — including those at
the Naval Submarine School in Groton, CT, where all students during FY15 were male.
Surveys at each site utilize a DON-SAPRO survey process that is voluntary,
anonymous, web-based, and continuous. Over 7,700 Sailors (35% of all graduates)
completed the survey during FY15, bringing the total since inception to almost 17,000.
The results validate our impression of a low incidence of sexual assault and a positive
command climate in these settings.

In addition, the Department of the Navy now has five years of accumulated experience
in sexual assault prevention at Training Support Command (TSC) Great Lakes, lllinois.
Initiatives begun in February 2011, as pilot efforts through a partnership of DON-
SAPRO, senior Navy leaders, and local stakeholders, have produced a sustained
reduction in the number of reported sexual assaults among Sailors in post-recruit
vocational training. Over a 60-month period, compared to the same interval prior,
reports of any sexual assault (including restricted reports) have decreased by 41%, and
reported penetrating sexual assaults have decreased by 56% (see Figure 1 below).
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Figure 1. Reports of Sexual Assault (Including Restricted Reports) at
Training Support Command, Great Lakes, by Month of Reported Occurrence

Site visits and focus groups have provided subsequent confirmation of a positive
command climate, confidence in SAPR program support, and comfort in reporting
sexual assaults. Ongoing voluntary, web-based sexual assault surveys since 2013 of
all departing graduates confirm a consistently low incidence of sexual assault. The
visible engagement of leaders, at all levels, in multiple simultaneous efforts, triggered
rapid impacts on command climate and the incidence of sexual assault. Transformed
activities at Great Lakes are now the norm, and the current staff no longer thinks of
them as a “pilot project.” Navy leadership is already applying its lessons Service-wide.




FY15 Annual Report on Sexual Assault in the Military Executive Summary: United
States Navy

The Navy’s Sexual Assault Prevention and Response (SAPR) Program reflects the
absolute commitment by all that sexual assault and sexual harassment are not
tolerated, condoned, or ignored. Navy remains committed to cultivating an environment
of respect and mutual dignity for all, where victims are supported and feel safe to report
crimes. Navy takes the threat of sexual assault seriously and is fully committed to
sexual assault prevention, victim support, and appropriate offender accountability with
due process of law. Navy SAPR efforts are focused on the concept of a continuum of
harm which includes a range of destructive actions and behaviors, and a renewed
emphasis on the prevention of hazing, sexual harassment, and alcohol abuse. Navy
understands the criticality of creating a Fleet-wide culture intolerant of destructive
actions and behaviors that lead to more serious or criminal behaviors.

Authorizing Regulations

e Secretary of the Navy Instruction (SECNAVINST) 1752.4B, “Sexual Assault
Prevention and Response,” 8AUG13; directs SAPR program establishment within
Department of the Navy (DON)
e SECNAVINST 5430.108, “DON Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office,”
10JUN10; outlines mission and functions of the DON SAPR
e Chief of Naval Operations Instruction (OPNAVINST) 1752.1C, “Sexual Assault
Prevention and Response Program,” 13AUG15; issues Navy policies and standards
e Commander, Naval Installations Command Instruction (CNICINST) 1752.2A,
“Monthly SAPR Validation Procedures,” 15MAR13 implements changes in CNIC
Enterprise SAPR procedures
e CNICINST 1752.3, “SAPR Installation Drill Procedures”, 29SEP13; establishes
standardized protocols for SAPR drills
e CNICINST1752.4, "Sexual Assault Case Management Group (CMG) Procedures,"
8JANL15; provides standardized protocols for conducting Sexual Assault CMG
meetings
e Bureau of Medicine and Surgery Instruction (BUMEDINST) 6310.11A, “Sexual
Assault Prevention and Response Medical-Forensic Program”, provides guidance
for timely, readily accessible quality care, and medical-forensic evaluation of the
sexual assault victim
e Navy Leadership Messages
e All Navy (ALNAV) 086/14, “New Article 32, Uniformed Code of Military Justice
(UCMJ), Preliminary Hearing Procedures,” 22DEC14

e ALNAV 027/15, “2015 Sexual Assault Awareness and Prevention (SAAPM)
Month),” 8APR15

e ALNAV 035/15, “Crime Reduction Program (CRP) Introduces the 2115 Sexual
Assault Awareness Campaign,” TMAY 15

e ALNAV 061/15, “New Requirement to Consider a Victim’s Preference for




Prosecution by Court-Martial or Civilian Court,” 31JUL15

e ALNAV 077/15, “Warrior Care Month,” 300CT15

e Naval Administrative Message (NAVADMIN) 129/15, “Cyber Hygiene Personal
Social Media Standards of Conduct,” 25MAY15

e NAVADMIN 162/15, “Sexual Assault Incident Response Oversight (SAIRO)
Report,” 13JUL15

e NAVADMIN 192/15, “Release of OPNAVINST 1752.1C, Sexual Assault
Prevention and Response (SAPR) Program,” 177AUG15

e NAVADMIN 213/15, “FY16 General Military Training Schedule,” 8SEP15

Organizational Structure

Sexual assault is a criminal act incompatible with Navy core values, high standards of
professionalism, and personal discipline. Navy’s focus on prevention and response
includes effective education and training, a 24 hour and 7 days per week (24/7)
response capability to ensure victim support, worldwide reporting procedures, and
appropriate accountability. Enhancements to the organizational structure of the Navy
SAPR Program enable the successful implementation of DoD and Navy guidance and
initiatives. Navy SAPR Program leadership includes:

e Deputy Chief Naval Operations (DCNO) for Manpower, Personnel, Training and
Education (MPTE) serves as the Executive Agent, overseeing policy, program and
initiatives.

e Office of Chief of Naval Operations (21st Century Sailor Office), as the CNO’s SAPR
Officer, directs the implementation of Navy-wide SAPR efforts to include
promulgating policy for SAPR.

e Stakeholder Organizations
e Bureau of Medicine and Surgery (BUMED) provides oversight and policy to Navy

Medicine personnel and medical care and support to victims.

e Chaplains provide spiritual counseling.

e Office of the Judge Advocate General (OJAG) provides legal instruction and
guidance; judge advocates serve as judges, legal advisors, and trial, defense,
and Victims’ Legal Counsel (VLC).

e Naval Criminal Investigative Service (NCIS) investigates all allegations of sexual
assault.

e Naval Education and Training Command (NETC) develops and delivers
education and training strategies.

e Navy Chief of Information (CHINFO) develops and implements Navy’s
Communication Plan.

e U.S. Fleet Forces (USFF); Commander, U.S. Naval Forces Europe-Africa (CNE-
CNA); and U.S. Pacific Fleet (PACFLT) execute policy and support at the Fleet
level.

¢ Office of the Master Chief Petty Officer of the Navy (MCPON) provides enlisted
and Fleet perspectives.




Other SAPR Personnel Involved

Navy’s SAPR program afloat is consistent with and complimentary of SAPR programs
ashore. Commanders, supervisors, and managers at all levels are responsible for the
effective implementation of the SAPR program and policy. For purposes of this report,
Commander, Commanding Officer (CO), Officer in Charge (OIC) will be referred to as
Commanders.

e Victims are supported by trained and certified Unit SAPR Victim Advocates (UVAS)
(a collateral duty), full-time SAPR VAs, and Installation SARCs ashore. In FY15,
ongoing assessment of SARC and SAPR VA allocation resulted in further expansion
to 94 SARCs and 69 full-time SAPR VAs from 75 SARCs and 67 full-time SAPR VAs
in FY14.

e Certified collateral duty UVAs and Deployed Resiliency Counselors (DRCs) (on
aircraft carriers and large amphibious ships) deploy with commands and support
victims afloat to enhance and complement the support available ashore.

e As licensed civilian counselors, DRCs work cooperatively with military and civilian
medical, social service, law enforcement, chaplains, and legal personnel on behalf of
sexual assault victims to provide them with critical support services during
deployments. DRCs provide clinical, educational, and supportive services across a
spectrum of care.

e VLCs work with victims through the investigation and military justice processes,
advocate for the victim’s rights and interests, and help victims obtain access to
support resources.

e SAPR Officers are full-time subject matter experts (SMEs) and advisors to
Commanders, providing guidance to increase responsibility, awareness, and
authority over all aspects of their SAPR Program. There are 25 SAPR Officers
assigned across Navy.

Summary of Progress Made and Principal Challenges

Navy continues to aggressively pursue prevention efforts, command climate
improvements and expanded response capability with an ultimate goal of eliminating
sexual assaults. Feedback in the form of numerous innovative ideas for improving
prevention and response efforts at all organizational levels demonstrates a high level of
ownership in eradicating sexual assault across Navy. These projects exceed the
expectation for fleet participation which is indicative of the level of importance and
commitment to Sailors to eliminating sexual assault from within the ranks. Many have
been recognized as best or promising practices and include local production of
interactive training presentations as well as large-scale outreach activities within
neighboring areas, organizations, and businesses. Fleet feedback also indicates that
these engagements have been highly effective in increasing Sailors’ knowledge and
awareness of the SAPR program at all levels.




The number of sexual assault reports within Navy increased in 2015 from 2014, which
indicates that Navy is making progress in closing the gap between reports being filed
and incidents occurring. This is indicative of a response process that Sailors
understand and trust. While the increase in reports shows increased trust in command
leadership and response systems; increased reporting does not show a decline in
prevalence, challenges still remain. Navy continues to increase its focus on male victim
reporting, removing barriers to reporting, and improving male-specific support. Navy is
also working to eliminate reprisal or retaliation towards victims of sexual assault.

Throughout FY15, SARCs have been challenged to obtain the required information for
data entry into the Defense Sexual Assault Incident Database (DSAID). These
challenges include data management, metrics validation, and coordination of support
and services in joint environments. DSAID data entry challenges continue to impact
interfaces with other authorized military criminal investigative organizations (MCIOs)
databases and, ultimately, reporting metrics.

1. Line of Effort (LOE) 1—Prevention—The objective of prevention is to “deliver
consistent and effective prevention methods and programs.” Based on the 2014-
2016 DoD Sexual Assault Prevention Strategy, implementation of prevention
efforts across DoD should be spread across a collection of 10 program elements.
To aid in assessing DoD-wide progress in operationalizing the Prevention
Strategy, please provide responses connected back to these program elements.

1.1 Summarize your efforts to achieve the Prevention Endstate: “cultural
imperatives of mutual respect and trust, professional values, and team
commitment are reinforced to create an environment where sexual assault is
not tolerated, condoned, or ignored.”

Navy’s prevention strategy is designed to foster a culture and environment in
accordance with Navy core values of honor, courage, and commitment. Navy’s
prevention-based practices focus on institutional, command, and individual actions and
accountability. Navy implemented several tactical prevention initiatives in FY15:

e In August, revisions to Navy’'s SAPR policy were released, providing a
comprehensive document of all SAPR requirements within Navy.

e The Navy publishes all courts-martial results of trial in order to increase
transparency of accountability of Sailors’ actions and to serve as a deterrent to other
potential offenders.

e Navy VLC were directed to conduct extensive outreach among Fleet personnel,
leadership, and other victim-support providers (e.g., SARCs, DRCs, SAPR VAs,
Family Advocacy Program (FAP) personnel, Chaplains, Law Enforcement, and
medical personnel) to promote awareness and availability of VLC services. This
outreach effort addressed both the structure and nature of the VLC mission,
highlighting the fact that victims can engage a judge advocate to advance and
defend their interests.

e Bystander Intervention to the Fleet (BI2F) training was conducted to help Sailors
recognize destructive situations and provide strategies for intervention and action,
focusing on prevention (proactive) versus response (reactive). An important element
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of bystander intervention is accountability - commend those who intervene and hold

accountable those who were in a position to intervene and did not. However, it is

important to “operationalize” what bystander intervention means and what the
expectations are for intervening in support of Shipmates. By assuming a bystander
role in a safe training environment, participants are able to practice and
communicate intervention skills for real-life scenarios.

e NCIS continues outreach initiatives, such as briefings, crime reduction campaigns,
and a Text-Tip hotline to increase awareness and encourage timely reporting.

e The NCIS Crime Reduction Program (CRP) continues to publicly address
criminal activity that impacts the military community, including the occurrence of
sexual assault. In conducting outreach within the DON, the CRP uses meetings,
speeches, and briefs to raise sexual assault awareness, increase victim and
service member confidence, and promote bystander intervention.

e NCIS has a Text & Web Tip Line program as part of the “See Something, Say
Something” campaign. This program is an anonymous tip collection system that
has proven invaluable in collecting actionable intelligence in support of the
criminal investigative mission. This encrypted system equipped NCIS with the
ability to provide direct feedback and real-time connectivity with the tipster across
multiple platforms. The reporting party may remain anonymous or refrain from
participating in an investigation.

Within a continuum of harm framework, Navy seeks to prevent all degrees of harmful
behavior. This prevention starts with creating command climates that are intolerant of
unprofessional and criminal behavior. Navy’s message of mutual respect, trust,
professionalism, teamwork, and taking care of our people starts at the top. Navy
leadership plays a critical role in preventing sexual assault and is charged with fostering
an environment where sexual assault and the behaviors and actions that may lead to it
are unacceptable. Leaders drive the command climate and culture and ensure a safe
and productive working environment. They set an expectation of dignity, mutual
respect, and professionalism among Shipmates. The actions and attitude of leaders set
the example and define Navy’s organizational culture and promote environments that
incorporate SAPR principles as habitual and inherent command characteristics,
ultimately safeguarding the Navy’s core values and culture.

Navy continues core values-based messaging to both leadership and Sailors at all
levels as a foundation for reinforcing cultural imperatives of mutual respect, trust,
professional values, and team commitment. Navy’s strategy for attaining cultural and
behavioral changes is aimed at education and prevention strategies that will precipitate
a reduction in incidents of sexual assault and increase trust in the Navy organization
and its leaders. Leaders contributed to sexual assault prevention efforts through Flag
Officer engagement, commander engagement, local leadership involvement, training to
support engaged leadership, and leadership outreach to their communities.

The overarching imperative at all levels of the chain of command is to establish
organizational behavior expectations that are clearly communicated and consistently
maintained. By taking conscious steps to understand, identify and reduce
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environmental risks, high risk behaviors, and personal vulnerabilities associated with
sexual assaults or other abuse crimes, commanders can demonstrate that there is no
tolerance for behaviors along the continuum of harm. Multiple commands are using
their respective diversity programs to educate and highlight differences among various
cultural practices creating a positive command climate and promoting unit cohesion
amongst assigned members. Navy’s coordinated prevention efforts include:

e deliberate and engaged leadership,

e innovation,

e education and awareness training,

e presence and intervention, and

e partnerships across Navy organizations.

1.2 Communications and Engagement: Describe your progress in incorporating
specific SAPR monitoring, measures, and education into readiness and
safety forums (e.g., quarterly training guidance, unit status reports, safety
briefings, etc.).

Navy’s SAPR messaging and learning objectives are consistent with DoD SAPRO
objectives and integrated in training across the Navy enterprise, from accession points
to all commands. Service members are required to receive annual face-to-face SAPR
training. Topics include ways to prevent sexual assault crimes, the continuum of harm
from sexual harassment to sexual assault, actions a victim can take if sexually
assaulted, and the difference between Restricted and Unrestricted Reporting options.
Additional efforts included expanding training opportunities such as the use of
‘edutainment” initiatives, increasing small group discussions, hosting Sexual Assault
Awareness and Prevention Month (SAAPM) events, port visit briefs, pre- and post-
deployment briefs, command posters, partnering with local organizations, and
developing command philosophies that actively support SAPR initiatives.

Specifically, Navy recruits and officer candidates receive SAPR training within 14 days
of initial accession. Recruit Training Command (RTC) is working with DON SAPRO to
develop a new SAPR training product for enlisted accessions training. Naval Reserve
Officer Training Corps (NROTC) midshipmen and Officer Candidate School (OCS)
SAPR training were updated to include the newly developed “Make a Difference, Be the
Solution” training for pre-commissioned officers from DON SAPRO.

Training at the U.S. Naval Academy (USNA) includes:

e The Commandant specifically addresses retribution, alcohol use, and gender bias
with midshipmen, and how acts of reprisal will be appropriately addressed as part of
the Superintendent’s focus on developing people of character. Responsible use of
social media is a crucial theme discussed directly with midshipmen by multiple
leadership levels, starting with the Commandant. The message of professional
expectations on social media supports and reinforces SAPR and Command
Managed Equal Opportunity (CMEQO) program initiatives. The Athletic Director
invited the SAPR Team in October 2015 to speak to the Naval Academy Athletic
Association (NAAA) staff with a number of goals in mind, including: strengthen the
collaboration among NAAA and SAPR Officer, discuss relevant issues such as
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victim impact and retaliation, and reinforce the NAAA Director's commitment to this
issue.

e The “Be Excellent” Campaign continued from APY13-14. The Commandant of
Midshipmen maintained this campaign to shape the attitudes and focus of all
midshipmen. The message is to be excellent to yourself, Shipmates, and the
institution and serves to reinforce positive behaviors and inspire others to do the
right thing.

e Beginning in Summer 2012, the Gettysburg Leadership Retreat continues to be a
powerful opportunity within the USNA to discuss attributes and expectations of a
leader, with sexual harassment and sexual assault one of several central themes.
This event hosts sports team captains, company commanders, and Brigade leaders
and is attended by the Superintendent, Commandant and Athletic. A specific
highlight of this program is an interactive, scenario driven event, called Midnight
Teachable Moment , held at a campus bar and acted out by recent graduates.
Participants are broken out in groups to observe, discuss, recognize destructive
behavior and then employ bystander intervention strategies.

In the Fleet, a SAPR curriculum is incorporated into to the pre- and post- deployment
briefs conducted by the Work and Family Life (WFL) program. This training mirrors
general military training (GMT) and also includes risk reduction factors tailored to the
deployment location, including: a brief history of the specific foreign countries or
regions anticipated for deployment; local customs, mores, religious practices; and status
of forces agreements. This training serves to increase knowledge and protective factors
for deploying Sailors.

In FY15, Navy commands conducted mandatory BI2F training and safety stand-down
training to address personal safety and responsible decision-making. Unit commanders
personally briefed a number of sexual assault case results at all hands calls.
Additionally, misconduct and resultant punishments imposed at both non-judicial
punishment (NJP) and courts-martial began to be published in the Plan of the
Day/Week (POD/POW) and presented at divisional meetings. SAPR briefs detailing
how to properly respond to a sexual assult report are also presented to Command Duty
Officers (CDOs)/Officers of the Deck. Watchstanders are trained with scenarios that
walk through reaction strategies when receiving a report of sexual assault. Drills are
completed at installation and command levels to assess staff competency and
compliance.

Sexual Assault CMG meetings are held monthly, and review individual unrestricted
cases, facilitate monthly victim updates, and direct system coordination, accountability,
entry of disposition, and victim access to quality services. Regardless of whether there
are cases to discuss, the Sexual Assault CMG will review whether training, processes,
and procedures are complete and coordinated system-wide.

Monthly safety meetings are held with civilian and military staff, where appropriate, to
discuss Civilian Employee Assistance Program (CEAP) opportunities and the military
counterparts that provide additional support in reference to the civilian program.
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SAPR data is tracked and analyzed on a regular basis to evaluate the effectiveness of
SAPR program initiatives. Reviews are conducted on the demographics of each sexual
assault case (e.g., victim, alleged offender, case circumstances), and tracked to
generate feedback on efficacy of prevention efforts.

Naval Justice School (NJS) provides SAPR education in each of the officer accessions
courses. In addition, NJS instructs Sea Service (USN, USMC, USCG) legal
professionals (e.g., judge advocates, USN Legalman, USMC Legal Specialists, and
USCG Legal Technicians) in all aspects of sexual assault disciplinary proceedings,
including ongoing VLC briefs and emphasis on Navy’s commitment to sexual assault
victims. Navy VLCs regularly support command training events and base programs
focusing on sexual assault issues to ensure Sailors are aware of legal resources
available to explain and defend the rights and interests of Navy sexual assault victims.
VLCs routinely provide information regarding victims’ rights and program services
through base and Armed Forces newspaper articles, on base radio programs, as well
as through briefings to first responders such as healthcare personnel, SAPR VAs,
SARCs, and law enforcement personnel.

As the lead law enforcement organization for the DON, NCIS headquarters meets
guarterly with representatives from the Fleet and Family Support Center (FFSC),
Criminal Investigation Division, Navy Family Ombudsman Program, the Office of Public
Affairs, the Office of Legislative Affairs, the Chaplain Corps, and any other concerned
organizations. Information and marketing materials are provided by NCIS headquarters
to each NCIS Field Office. In turn, local NCIS and FFSC representatives work together
to ensure dissemination of crime reduction messages throughout their respective
installations and communities. As a result of NCIS’ routine sexual assault awareness
briefings and the CRP’s supplemental education and awareness efforts, nearly 80,000
people were briefed on the topic of sexual assault during FY15.

Communication to Sailors is accomplished at the unit level through POD/POW
messages, command Safety stand-downs, bulletin boards, and other available
resources. For instance, at quarterly Safety stand-downs the command includes a
SAPR brief with importance being placed on bystander intervention and taking care of
Shipmates.

CNIC HQ SAPR efforts include:

Representatives attend DoD SAPRO Prevention Roundtable meetings in order to stay
abreast of other Services’ prevention efforts and to showcase Navy prevention
initiatives, such as the SAAPM Toolkit. CNIC also continues to serve on the Navy
SAPR CFT and its various working groups review prevention policy and relevant
legislation. CNIC HQ SAPR actively collaborates with DON SAPRO and DoD SAPRO
to develop initiatives that enhance prevention policy, especially through participation on
the DoD SAPRO Prevention Roundtable.

CNIC HQ SAPR also supported efforts during SAAPM by providing the SARCs with an
expanded SAAPM Toolkit in FY15, which included additional event and marketing ideas
and best practices, and a poster, table tent, and banner design featuring the 2015 DoD
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SAAPM theme, “Eliminate Sexual Assault: Know your part. Do your part.” CNIC HQ
SAPR supported SARC planning efforts by hosting a collaborative planning webinar in
advance of SAAPM, and gathered best practices from the field at the close of SAAPM,
for input into the next edition of the SAAPM Toolkit.

e A total of 964 SAAM events and activities, with over 103,000 attendees, were
organized across the Navy enterprise during 2015 SAAPM. CNIC HQ SAPR
developed two SAAPM public service announcements (PSAS) centering on the DoD
SAPRO theme of “Eliminate sexual assault: Know your part. Do your part’. These
PSAs used a diverse group of SARCs, SAPR Victim Advocates, and CNIC
leadership to convey the message that everyone plays a role in eliminating sexual
assault.

e CNIC HQ SAPR conducts a data call after SAAPM each year to collect information
on the number and types of prevention and awareness events held during April, and
to gather best practices to share with SAPR personnel worldwide via the SAAPM
Toolkit. Commands continued multifaceted efforts to promote prevention via training
and social media, providing alternatives to destructive behaviors, and collaborating
with stakeholders within the civilian and military communities. Specific efforts
include:

e Commands spearhead events throughout the Navy that focus on bystander
intervention, prevention, and increase awareness of sexual violence. Examples
of events held by commands include SAPR 5Ks runs/walks, candlelight vigils,
sporting events, and talent shows. These events challenge Sailors, other
Services and civilians to come together as one team to fight against sexual
assault.

e In Japan, Sailors Challenging Reality And Educating Against Myths (SCREAM) is
a drama presentation which educates and informs Sailors of the negative
consequences associated with sexual assault. This program has been well
received and used as a model for other installations in developing training
presentations. Region Japan completed several performances with over 2,500
military and civilian personnel watching these productions.

e The Coalition of Sailors Against Destructive Decisions (CSADD) is working to
increase Sailor buy-in at the deck-plate level through focused events, providing
social alternatives and providing positive examples among the Sailors on a day-
to-day basis.

e Officer Training Command (OTC) held its annual SAPR silent march which
included all assigned staff, student, civilians and the installation SARC.
Command leadership and the SARC spoke about the current standing of the
Navy’s SAPR program and the event was publicized through social media for
further dissemination to the base and local community.

e Other SAAPM events include:

e Hosting a morning round table titled “A Cup of Prevention” with SARCs,
VLCs, and chaplains to answer questions about sexual assaults and discuss
their role as it pertains to sexual assaults.

e Holding an all hands ceremony with every member holding a teal ribbon to
display the command’s stance to prevent sexual assaults and to support the
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victim of a sexual assault. For example, the UVAs in Okinawa, Japan built a
ribbon display for members who placed their teal handprint on to signify their
personal commitment to stand up against sexual assault.

e Promoting awareness through posters, flyers and command SAPR t-shirts.
For SAAPM, the command placed a teal ribbon around the Seabee statue at
the entry of the command, displayed teal balloons along the fence line, and
participated in the First Annual SAPR Sports Cup for Naval Base San Diego.

e Partnering with local chapter, Citizens Against Domestic & Sexual Abuse
(CADA).

e Distributing Safe Helpline (SHL) coffee sleeves to local coffee shops and

Navy Exchange (NEX) geedunk.

Displaying silent witness silhouettes.

Setting-up of information tables at galleys and gyms.

Conducting Stomp Out Sexual Assault 5K Run/Walks.

Hosting athletic and sporting events.

Sponsoring SAAPM poster contests.

In the Northwest Region, commands participate in several multidisciplinary councils,
including the quarterly Navy Drug and Alcohol Advisory Council (NDAAC) and regional
Victim Witness Assistance Council (VWAC), to maintain active engagement with SAPR
stakeholders.

e NDAAC includes Drug and Alcohol Program Advisors (DAPAs) from each command;
Chaplains’ Religious Enrichment Development Operation (CREDO) representatives;
NCIS Special Agents; attorneys; Morale, Welfare, and Recreation (MWR) personnel;
and civilian law enforcement authorities who receive and provide safety information
and program updates.

e VWAC is a group that employs a multi-disciplinary approach to assisting victims and
witnesses by combining the services of law enforcement, family advocacy, medical,
legal, corrections, and command personnel.

e The CREDO offers marriage enrichment retreats (MER), family enrichment retreats
(FER), and personal growth retreats (PGR) for Sailors and family members in the
region. These no cost retreats provide Sailors a relaxed environment away from the
base for personal evaluation and reflection. Through various activities and
assessments Sailors are given insight into their personal behaviors and thought
processes. This insight provides Sailors with tools for better decision making.

USFF conducted a Commander-led, Flag Officer SAPR Task Force (TF) Executive
Steering Committee (ESC), with a governance structure that coordinates all Echelon I
Commands outside of Washington D.C., Naval Components in the European and
Middle East areas of responsibility (AORs), and subordinate Echelon Il Commanders
and aligned regions. The SAPR TF ESC ensures the synchronization of efforts from
policy to deck plate execution. This structure ensures that prevention efforts on the
waterfront are aligned to desired prevention campaign effects and resources are
dedicated to waterfront need.

e In FY15, USFF held 14 Fleet SAPR workshops in CONUS and OCONUS fleet
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concentration areas (FCAs) focused on prevention, using SMEs in program and
policy compliance, substance abuse prevention, bystander intervention (BI), and
victim resiliency.

e Time in each FY15 workshop was devoted to discussion of precursor behaviors that
can be identified in command micro-climates and are associated with sexual assault.
For female victims of sexual assault, precursor behaviors include gender
discrimination, sexual innuendo, and sexual harassment. Precursor behaviors for
male victims may include bullying, hazing, and initiation rituals.

e Workshops were broken into in four discrete sessions: Command Leadership, Front
Line Supervisors (E-4 thru E-9 and O-1 thru O-4), Program Managers (PMs), and all
hands.

The Pacific Fleet’'s quarterly Flag-level SAPR ESCs involves over 200 attendees from
the entire AOR. All major regional and Fleet component commanders provide updates
of their SAPR program. Commands also provide updates to the Fleet Commanders on
important SAPR initiatives, and solicit briefs from SAPR stakeholders and leadership
such as: OPNAV, NETC, OJAG, Regional Legal Service Offices (RLSOs), NCIS, DON
SAPRO and DoD SAPRO.

1.3 Communications and Engagement: Describe your efforts to increase
collaboration with civilian organizations to improve interoperability and the
sharing of promising practices.

Within Navy, organizations continue to engage civilian organizations and SMEs to
provide prevention-focused in-person and web-based training to Navy SARCs and
civilian SAPR VAs. Partnerships have been developed with local rape crisis centers,
Veterans Administration Military Sexual Trauma (MST) Coordinators, state sexual
assault coalitions, hospitals, police departments, legal aid organizations, and community
mental health resources. These partnerships are solidified by collaborating on
volunteer victim advocate trainings. Established Memoranda of Understanding between
hospitals and commands also ensure the most expedient care for sexual assault
victims. Fleet initiatives include:

e The Trial Counsel Assisstance Program (TCAP) holds school house, on-site, and
online training for military prosecutors, implementing SAPR objectives as required by
DoD Instruction 5505.19. Training includes TCAP’s Targeted Mobile Training
Teams (TMTTSs), on-site case analysis and assistance, NJS courses, and training
with NCIS Special Agents. Prosecutor training is evaluated annually by the Litigation
Training Coordination Counsel (LTCC), the NJS Board of Advisors, Naval Legal
Service Command (NLSC) Inspector General (IG), and TCAP.

e Navy VLC routinely communicate with and engage local civilian victim-support
providers to leverage their experience and guidance in working victim issues. This
includes attendance at civilian SME training events, such as those organized by the
American Bar Association and the National Crime Victims Law Institute, as well as
local state bar training events. Additionally, Navy VLC routinely communicate with
local civilian prosecutors and law enforcement to assist military victims participating
in local or state investigations or prosecution of sexual assault offenses. VLC
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cannot represent military victims in civilian criminal proceedings, but can ensure
victims make contact with relevant civilian authorities, have a general understanding
of the civilian criminal justice system, and are aware of extensive military support
resources regardless of civilian action.

Regional military medical facilities have a Memoranda of Understanding (MOU) with
local civilian resources for victim advocacy and Sexual Assault Medical-Forensic
Examination (SAMFE) kit capability if the victim prefers. Each clinic has contact
information for their local rape crisis centers. The SAPR PM, on-call command
SAPR VA, and organizations involved in the MOUs maintain information regarding
local resources and contact information. Command SAPR VAs are trained to
provide victims of sexual assault with resources on and off base via local MOUs.
Commander, Navy Reserve Force (CNRF) engaged local organizations to improve
interoperability and embrace “best practices” by attending Old Dominion University’s
“Strengthening Military-Civilian Community Partnerships to Respond to Sexual
Assault” Symposium. Additionally, CNRF worked with local civilian rape crisis
centers and the YWCA. The Navy Reserve invites the community partners to SAPR
presentations, and provides clothing donations for local rape crisis centers. CNRF
provides local medical personnel information on the Navy’s SAPR program to
answer their questions on how the Navy cares for sexual assault victims and explain
how to connect victims who choose to go to civilian emergency rooms with Navy
SAPR services.

SARCs throughout the Navy participate on Sexual Assault Response Teams
(SARTSs), multi-disciplinary committees dedicated to fostering a society responsive to
victims and their families, and a community that holds offenders accountable.
SARTs are committed to meeting the diverse needs of all members of the
community by collectively increasing awareness and sensitivity through knowledge-
based practice, training, and non-judgmental interaction with victims and other
professionals in the field. During SART meetings, representatives discuss the
challenges and changes that impact interagency response to victims, development
of preventive initiatives for the community, and consistency of investigative/legal
procedures and processes. The SART gives every organization a voice for
continuous dialogue in eradicating sexual violence from society, effectively holding
offenders accountable for the crime and facilitating a community that is safe with
individuals who are respectful of one another.

SAPR VA trainings include SMEs from NCIS, local law enforcement, RLSOs, District
Attorney (DA) offices, civilian Victim Assistance, local rape crisis centers, Lesbian
Gay Bisexual Transgender (LGBT) Centers, Sexual Assault Nurse Examiners
(SANESs), and in the future will include VLC, DRC, and Wounded Warrior personnel.
Collaborative training promotes a well-rounded understanding of victim care,
recovery, offender accountability, inclusiveness, referral services, victimization,
compensation, and long-standing support services.

Navy continues to leverage entertainment productions such as “Sex Signals”, No
Zebras, DateSafe, InterAct, and “Can | Kiss You” presentations as a means to bring
relevant and unique perspectives to a command’s most junior Sailors with messages
that they can relate to. These resources drew overwhelming praise from all
audiences.
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At Joint Expeditionary Base (JEB) Little Creek-Fort Story, the SARC established the
Virginia Beach Partnership in Reducing Sexual Assault (VBPIRSA) with Naval Air
Station Oceana SAPR Team, in order to strengthen the bond between Virginia
Beach military installations and the community by providing an open forum for key
stakeholders, and to collaboratively work on educating youth in the community at the
high school and college level, in addition to service members.

USS JOHN C STENNIS, along with the University of Washington’s (UW) TF on
SAPR, adopted a landscape training approach that does not segregate sexual
assault from other responsible decision-making topics. Instead, UW combines
topics such as sexual assault, responsible alcohol use and suicide into risk behavior
training and delivers the message from all levels through various active and passive
media. TF members toured STENNIS and met with command sexual assault
response personnel including Security Officer, Judge Advocates, NCIS Agent,
SARC, SAPR VAs, and the Executive Officer (XO). This meeting allowed personnel
to collaborate and compare practices across two distinct environments. A victim
advocate from the Kitsap County Sexual Assault Center and a victim of sexual
assault provided training to 600 junior Sailors on the consequences and effects of
alcohol-facilitated sexual assault. The victim advocate shared her experiences and
discussed both the impact of a sexual assault and how alcohol-facilitated sexual
assaults can be prevented. Six sessions were held for crew members and one
session was taped and broadcast on the command-wide television network for all
hands to view.

Commander, SEVENTH Fleet (C7F) and its subordinate commands largely operate
in an embarked environment. Thus interactions with SAPR organizations are
limited, for the most part, to other government agencies, including Naval Criminal
Investigative Service and the FFSC. During port calls or other evolutions requiring
coordination with civilian agencies, commands ensure representatives are in place
to establish a liaison plan for those agencies.

In Korea, the command also works with the Association of Women for Action and
Research (AWARE), a local women’s support group and Singapore American
Community Action Council (SACAC) to provide counseling services for members
who have been victims of sexual assault, domestic violence, or who are dealing with
substance abuse. AWARE's mission is to educate the individuals (primarily women,
but also men) about issues related to personal safety. AWARE training is focused
on self-protection and self-defense skills that can enable individuals to avoid, resist,
and survive situations ranging from low levels of aggression to extremely violent
assault. AWARE agreed to provide a certified “Befriender” victim advocate to
accompany any victims of sexual assault if the victim needs to use local hospital for
evidence collection and treatment. This will provide positive reinforcement as
victims go through a foreign medical process and potentially any interviews that
would be conducted. Also, NCIS works closely with Singapore Police Force (SPF)
on investigations and collaborative training.

The Officer Development (OD)/Naval Reserve Officer Training Corps (NROTC)
maintains a strong relationship with university services and provides continuous
awareness of civilian resources for sexual assault victims. Some universities
requested that NROTC midshipmen participate in campus “It's On Us” videos to
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show the support of all campus organizations. Videos are played on big screens at
campus sporting events and on internet resource pages.

1.4 Peer-to-Peer Mentorship and Support: Describe your progress in establishing
a transition policy that ensures service member sponsorship, unit integration,
and immediate assignment into a chain of command. If already established,
describe findings and recommendations.

The command sponsorship program provides incoming personnel with meaningful pre-
arrival communication and assistance throughout the transition process. Newly
reporting personnel are given local area information and a peer sponsor before moving
to the area. This ensures the new member is rapidly integrated into the command upon
check-in and continued access to the chain of command in the event a question or
problem arises. Topics for new member integration include: suicide awareness, sexual
harassment, personal financial management, alcohol abuse prevention, hazing
prevention, and understanding sexual assault and reporting options.

Sponsors make initial contact with and escort new members in and around the
command, ensuring the new member is introduced to their immediate supervisor and
SAPR personnel. The sponsor remains engaged to ensure basic needs are taken care
of while the member adjusts to the new organization. Additional one-on-one
opportunities also assist the new member with unit integration. Even after check-in, on-
going mentorship programs target at-risk populations, including junior officers and
enlisted members, for opportunities to interact and learn from more senior leadership.

1.5 Peer-to-Peer Mentorship and Support: Describe your training and education
approach that addresses appropriate, professional peer response to a victim and
an alleged offender when a sexual assault is reported in a unit.

Based on the SAPR-L (Leadership) and SAPR-F (Fleet) training model delivered in
previous fiscal years, Bystander Intervention Training to the Fleet (BI2F) training was
delivered to all uniformed Navy personnel in FY15 to reach beyond the SAPR realm and
address other destructive behaviors on the continuum of harm. This 2-hour training
session was led at each command by two trained BI2F command facilitators presenting
four video vignettes with group discussion after each scenario within a “peer-to-peer”
environment. This format fostered frank and open discussion amongst the training
audience while empowering Sailors with direct and indirect techniques to safely and
effectively “step-up to step-in”. The training topics, applicable to many types of
destructive behaviors, were:

e Why does one intervene?

What holds us back from intervening?

When is it appropriate to intervene?

What does “right” look like?

Actionable options of how a person can report an incident.
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In FY15, Navy also began developing Chart the Course training for delivery Fleet-wide

in FY16, which will continue to capitalize upon the proven peer-led training model.

Chart the Course training will provide a comprehensive training program of prevention

and response while promoting resiliency and professionalism throughout the Navy.

Training will promote resiliency and making good decisions, in line with SECNAV’s 21st

Century Sailor and Marine initiative, while serving as a navigation plan to help Sailors

recognize desirable decision-making and professional behaviors when faced with

challenging circumstances and/or situations. Chart the Course training will also provide

actions to address destructive behaviors and information on resources available to

victims/witnesses of SA. Core training topics will address SAPR, sexual harassment,

irresponsible alcohol use, and other destructive decisions. Upon completion of this

training, participants will be able to:

e Recognize a difficult situation and have strategies for evaluating the situation.

e Describe the value of using the Navy core values as a moral compass.

e Explain how he/she can foster a professional working climate, particularly in the
midst of a harmful or destructive situation.

e |dentify a positive action to take when given a difficult or potentially harmful situation.

e Describe the potential impact of harmful behaviors on the victim.

e Describe the long-term benefit of making good decisions in potentially harmful
situations.

USNA'’s Sexual Harassment Assault Prevention Education (SHAPE) Program provides
peer-facilitated, small group discussions about sexual harassment and sexual assault
are designed to empower midshipmen with increased awareness and bystander
intervention skills. The SHAPE curriculum is continuously updated based on feedback
from Peer Educators, midshipman, and data from surveys and focus groups.

At the USNA, midshipmen SAPR GUIDEs provide Guidance, Understanding,
Information, Direction and Education both within the Brigade of midshipmen and
throughout the Naval Academy. GUIDESs are recognized SAPR resources and sources
of support responsible for outreach, advocacy and education. The purpose of the
midshipmen SAPR GUIDE Program is to promote an open environment throughout the
Brigade in which midshipmen victims feel free to report incidents of sexual assault
without fear of stigma or retaliation.

In APY 14-15, all USNA varsity athletes were required to sign a code of conduct vowing
to abide by expected behavioral standards and to represent the Academy in the best
possible manner. This code continues to set a recognizable connection of Navy core
values to that of being a midshipman athlete. This code prohibits actions (e.qg.,
underage drinking, and utilization of team residences) that may lead to sexual
harassment or sexual assault.

1.6 Leadership Involvement: Describe improvements to Service SAPR programs
(on both prevention and response) based on the feedback from command climate
assessments.
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Metrics from the Defense Equal Opportunity Management Institute’s Organizational
Climate Survey (DEOCS) indicate Sailors view their commands' climates positively in
regards to intolerance of sexist behaviors, and support for the SAPR program. Sailors
report that their chain of command encourages intervention to assist others, encourages
victims to report sexual assault and creates an environment where victims feel
comfortable reporting sexual assault.

While results show trust in command leadership, the Navy continues to improve
prevention and response efforts. Local commanders assess their command climate in
comparison with Navy and DoD averages, and take action to address specific areas of
concern. Examples include local training on proper reporting channels, intolerance of
retaliation, and effective intervention methods.

Navy uses climate survey information to assess the effectiveness of policy and training

initiatives and refine activities or training. Examples of action taken as a result of

DEOCS feedback include the creation of Navy-wide Chart the Course training for

delivery in FY16, and additional training and processes to address male reporting and

retaliation. Improvements in the Navy SAPR program based on command climate
survey feedback have been demonstrated in many Regions, including:

e Naval Region Northwest — The SAPR Team conducts a review of the DEOCS and
collaborates with command members to develop a tailored 60-90 minute training to
address the command’s specific findings and needs. The training is conversation-
based around real case studies that address sexual assault reporting from incident
to conviction.

¢ Naval Region Hawaii - DEOCS CNRH survey results were incorporated into
continuous efforts to implement and explore various intervention programs,
prevention strategies, risk reduction measures, and re-victimization elimination.

e Naval Region Japan - Training teams are tailoring SAPR training to meet the
demand expressed in command climate assessments and general feedback from
Sailors for more interactive SAPR training. Training departments in the Region also
tailored the SAPR training to concentrate on healthy relationships to provide
positive, healthy relationship models and help prevent sexual assault and
inappropriate behaviors.

e Naval Region Mid-Atlantic - Improvements made at Naval Station Newport due to
command climate surveys include working with the Naval War College leadership to
conduct monthly office hours and quarterly awareness tables to give SAPR more
visibility amongst all staff.

1.7 Leadership Involvement: Summarize your efforts to track and monitor the
execution and integration of the 2014-2016 DoD Sexual Assault Prevention

Strategy in order to advance and sustain an appropriate culture where leaders
and influencers are engaged to prevent sexual assaults and victim retaliation.

Continued emphasis on leader engagement, command climate, responsible use of
alcohol, and sexual assault prevention and response support the 2014-2016 DoD
Sexual Assault Prevention Strategy to advance and sustain an appropriate culture.

20




Educating leaders and junior personnel on the importance of fostering an environment
intolerant of sexual assault and sexual harassment is a Navy priority. Promoting
confidence in the SAPR program and leadership support, through training and open
discussions, is key to encouraging participation and awareness. Public announcements
of discipline, trained roving patrols of unaccompanied housing and common areas, one-
on-one counseling, annual training, climate surveys with a three-tier response follow-up
and awareness campaigns are a few of efforts that emphasize Navy’s commitment to
reducing incidents of sexual assault .

Leaders at all levels are proactively engaged in combating sexual assault and work to
create a culture of awareness and prevention. Command triads regularly address their
Sailors regarding appropriate and professional behavior. These meetings include
keynote speakers and experts on sexual assault. In all SAPR training scenarios, the
linkage between sexual assaults and alcohol is clearly articulated. Frequent training
discussions at the deckplate level focus on the responsible use of alcohol, appropriate
liberty plans, and the concept of watch team back-up/bystander intervention. Motivating
and empowering Sailors to recognize and mitigate risk factors, and to intervene against
inappropriate behavior, is proving an effective way to minimize incidents of sexual
assault.

CNIC HQ SAPR collaborated with DoD SAPRO to present the first webinar for the DoD
Sexual Assault Prevention Strategy in February 2015. Navy SARCs and civilian SAPR
VAs were introduced to the ten prevention elements and given cross-Service examples
of implementation. This was followed up with in-person in the September 2015 Annual
SARC training where all Navy SARCs worked in small groups to develop best practice
lists and examples for the prevention elements. Navy’s SAPR Office, the Office of
Legislative Affairs (OLA), Chief of Information Office (CHINFO), and members of OJAG
routinely interact with Congress, the media, and the public on SAPR programs and
efforts. The DoD SAPR Progress Report to the President of the United States (POTUS)
also increased the information available to the public and society regarding Navy’s
SAPR program.

USFF conducts a commander-led, Flag Officer SAPR Task Force, with a governance
structure that coordinates all Echelon Il Commands outside of the National Capitol
Region to assist in the coordination of policy implementation and to administer SAPR
efforts in the Atlantic AOR. Type Commander (TYCOM)-led Prospective CO and XO
(PCO/PXO) training, Resiliency Workshops (RW), and Regional SAPR Workshops
prove to be increasingly valuable. Workshop messages from previous trainings help to
establish a strong prevention foundation that will ultimately reinforce the Navy’s culture
and core values. Participants’ critiques serve as tools for informing the effectiveness of
presentations and for ensuring optimal program management. As part of the RW
Summit program in the Pacific Fleet, command triads and influencers (e.g., officers,
chief petty officers (CPOs), leading petty officers, etc.) are reminded of and trained in
their responsibility to advance and sustain appropriate culture where leaders and
influencers are engaged in SA prevention and victim retaliation.
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CPO 365 is a year-round training initiative that CPO associations throughout the Navy
conduct to prepare all first class petty officers (E-6) to become Chiefs (E-7). Seasoned
CPOs guide E-6s through a variety of subjects, from leadership training to personal
appearance and physical fithess as well as Navy culture and history. Additionally, SAPR
training is incorporated into CPO 365 events to further ensure all levels of command
leadership are informed of proper preventive and reporting procedures and the
importance of eliminating sexual assaults and spreading awareness throughout
commands.

RTC specifically created a tailored training program led by DON SAPRO to target the
recruit population. Executing the SAPR strategy, Naval Service Training Command
(NSTC) created many process improvements to establish clarity for midshipmen who
are sexually assaulted during the academic year. An MOU with CNIC ensures each
unit has SAPR VA coverage. NROTC units ensure students are aware of local SAPR
services on campus. NROTC staff are also university staff, and are aware of, and abide
by Title IX reporting requirements.

1.8 Accountability: Describe your efforts to publicize the punishments for
misconduct or criminal offenses consistent with law and Department of Defense
regulations.

After consulting with a judge advocate following the resolution of a case, commanders
across the Navy release courts-matrtial results monthy
(http://jag.navy.mil/news/ROT.htm) to increase transparency of legal procedings and
punishments and to serve as a deterrent to other potential offenders. In August 2015,
reporting expanded to include adjudged sentences and the effects, if any, of pretrial
agreements on the adjudged sentences. After disposition (to include NJP and courts-
martial) for sexual assault cases, individual commands also publicize the results of all
disciplinary actions involving assigned Sailors via the POD/POW. Results include the
charged offenses, findings, and the sentence/ punishment. The name of the accused is
not included to protect the service member's Privacy Act interests.

1.9 Accountability: Describe how you are incorporating SAPR monitoring into
readiness assessments (e.g., quarterly training briefings, operational readiness
assessments, inspections, etc.) to ensure program implementation and
compliance.

SAPR monitoring is consistent, robust, and takes many forms, including surveys,

readiness assessments, and command program inspections across the Navy.

Specifically:

¢ Individual command climate surveys with chain of command oversight provide local
tools for commanders and provide quick feedback on potential issues that they
should address. Command Assessments also occur throughout the Navy.
Commands perform self-assessments, often in preparation for their superior in
command to periodically conduct inspections of their programs to include SAPR
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programs. First Flag Reports associated with Unrestricted Reports of sexual assault
include an additional review of command climate and root causes, and are provided
by the commander to their first flag officer within 30 days of a report being filed.

e The SAPR Program Command Assessment Tool (OPNAV Form 1752/3) is used by
commanders and SARCs to continually monitor the status of their SAPR program,
ensuring compliance with program requirements. Unit SAPR Points of Contact
(POCs) conduct quarterly internal audits of the program to ensure UVAs maintain
training requirements to fulfill their roles, keep track of best practices when
implementing command training, and review projected deployment schedules to
maintain at least two UVAs at each command/unit.

e CNIC HQ SAPR continues to ensure effective response through the SAPR validation
process, in which the Navy’s three-tiered response is tested by calling all local 24/7
sexual assault response numbers on a quarterly basis. If any issues are identified,
SARCs work with their SAPR VAs and Regional SARC to take immediate corrective
actions. CNIC HQ SAPR produces monthly summary reports, the majority of which
have consistently shown validation rates at 95% and above.

e CNIC also implemented enterprise-wide SAPR drills via instruction, which provides
guidance and drill scenarios for installations to test their SAPR response systems
twice a year. The first drills were completed in December 2014 and the second drills
were completed in June 2015. Commands report that the SAPR-related drills,
conducted on a periodic basis, effectively strengthen response systems. CNIC HQ
SAPR is kept apprised of results.

e Subordinate IGs include SAPR program assessments in their unit-level inspection
programs. For example, Navy’s TCAP inspects the Navy’s prosecution offices
during the course of their annual Targeted Mobile Training Teams (TMTTs) and
during the Naval Legal Service Command (NLSC) IG’s inspections to ensure the
office is in compliance with all SAPR requirements. The NLSC IG conducts self-
assessments and on-site inspections of subordinate commands on a biennial basis.
These inspections rely on performance metrics obtained through existing case
management systems, surveys and qualitative assessments from leadership, SMEs,
client commands, military judges, and command members.

In FY15, there was increased Navy-wide effort focused on training key SAPR personnel
and Sailors in general. Regional and Installation SARCs continued their proactive
stance in providing SAPR CQO'’s Toolkit briefs within 90 days of commanders assuming
command. SARCs also maintained an active role in the Personal Readiness Summit,
which became a platform for educating the command triad (e.g., CO, XO, CMDCMs,
Senior Enlisted Leaders (SELs)) on the role of leadership in SAPR cases.

1.10 Deterrence: Describe your progress in developing and/or enhancing sexual
assault deterrence measures and messaging and outline how this is being
extended to service members.

Navy emphasizes the importance of preventing sexual assault and worked to deliver the
message of respect, trust, professionalism, teamwork and a culture free of sexual
assault, with a united voice by leaders at all levels. Sexual assault deterrence
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measures were addressed in both the recurring student training and annual GMT
requirements. For example, BI2F and other training highlighted the importance of
intervening to prevent or defuse potentially harmful situations and criminal activities.
BI2F training focused on concepts first taught in A school, further emphasizing the need
for intervention and prevention of destructive behavior by utilizing facilitated discussions
to engage all service members in educational, face-to-face conversations about many
topics, such as alcohol, drugs, fraternization, hazing, sexual harassment, and sexual
assault. The Criminal Law Division also worked with OPNAV N17 on the SAPR
awareness GMT released in April 2015. Additionally, organizations essential to the
accountability line of effort (such as NCIS and Legal) are present at Area Orientation
Briefs to describe the outcome of various crimes including sexual assaults.

In addition to completing all required prevention training/initiatives, commands are
delivering training led by a variety of presenters to include NCIS, local SARCs and VLC.
Although the primary method of developing and enhancing sexual assault deterrence
measures is training, a variety of deterrence measures are in place across the Navy
enterprise, such as roving barracks patrols, with the goal of increasing the visible
presence of leadership to deter behavior that may lead to sexual assault or other
misconduct. Roving patrol squads are led by experienced officers (O-3 or above) or
CPOs (E-7 to E-9 personnel), augmented with E-6 personnel. Additional deterrence
measures include increased oversight by leaders for government contracted berthing,
separate civilian hotels for male and female Sailors during Reserve drill weekends, safe
ride home programs, etc. Commanders are empowered to utilize social media, PSAs,
and monthly newsletters at a unit level to educate personnel on the impact of sexual
assault and prevention strategies.

NJS provides mandatory SAPR training to all judge advocates attending the Basic
Lawyer Course (BLC). NJS hosts a 3-day Senior Officer Course (SOC), which is
required for all O-6’s enroute command assignment. This course covers numerous
subjects in military justice and civil law important to commanders and XOs in the
administration of legal matters, including a range of sexual assault related topics.

In addition to Navy’s comprehensive SAPR program, USNA patrticipated in the national
“It's On Us” sexual assault prevention campaign, which encourages participants to take
a pledge to stand up against Sexual Assault on college campuses. USNA produced
two public service messages, incorporated the “It's On Us” logo within USNA social
media, and produced campaign posters for display throughout the Academy.

Finally, commands continually provide members with information for the command
support resources, such as the Sexual Assault DoD Safe Helpline and SAPR contact
information. Information about the DoD Safe Helpline can also be found on the
respective installation webpages.

1.11 Community Involvement: Describe your efforts to engage with community
leaders and organizations to develop collaborative programs, to include efforts to
reduce the misuse of alcohol and sexual assaults, and ensure service members
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are aware of local sexual assault support resources.

As alcohol use is a common factor in many sexual assault incidents, one goal of the
program is to deglamorize alcohol and prevent alcohol abuse. Navy continues to
address risk factors beyond the individual use of alcohol and stresses the responsible
use of alcohol through its robust alcohol and drug abuse prevention program. These
include improvements in training alcohol providers, emphasizing responsible sales
practices, launching an alcohol de-glamorization campaign, fielding alcohol detection
devices (ADDs), and engaging local community leadership and organizations to expand
prevention efforts off-base. Navy remains committed to monitoring the impacts of CNO-
directed alcohol sales policies on the prevention of sexual assault and other destructive
behaviors, which include the following:
e Distilled spirits can only be sold at main exchanges or dedicated package (liquor)
stores.
e Alcohol displays and merchandise in stores other than package stores may be no
more than 10% of the total retail floor space and not displayed in the front of stores.
e Alcohol can only be sold between the hours of 0600 and 2200.

Additionally, the Navy Exchange reduced discounts for alcohol sales and made single-
use ADDs available for sale. Navy MWR venues reduced the hours for sale of alcoholic
beverages, increased responsible alcohol service training for staff members who serve
alcohol, and migrated to industry-recognized training such as SERVSAFE and
Controlling Alcohol Risks Effectively (CARE) curriculum. In FY15, CNIC HQ SAPR
collaborated with MWR to update the CARE training curriculum, required annually for all
alcohol-serving employees at MWR facilities, to include SAPR and sexual assault
prevention information, including bystander intervention. This effort mirrors promising
practices in the civilian sexual assault prevention field.

SARCs continue to provide training on responsible drinking principles to bartenders on-
and off base, while many commands continue to work with local civilian establishments
to reduce underage drinking and ensure that those of legal age are served a
responsible amount of alcohol.

Specific Regional efforts include the following:

In Region Marianas (Guam), SAPR teams collaborate with the local Coalition Against

Sexual Assault and Family Violence to combat sexual assaults. The SAPR team also

engaged the Navy Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention (NADAP) Program and Navy

Alcohol and Drug Safety Action Program (NADSAP) personnel to educate service

members, family members and civilian employees on the correlation between sexual

assault and alcohol.

e A “Day of Awareness” event held within Navy Medicine promoted NADAP which
included booths by NADSAP, SAPR, CSADD, mentorship program, and suicide
awareness. During SAAPM, booths are set up throughout Navy with contact
information for military and civilian resources to include local rape crisis centers,
universities, and hospitals.

¢ Navy Reserve commands participate with Campaign “Drug Free”, Drug Education
for Youth (DEFY), and the Red Ribbon Campaign which promote healthy lifestyles
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and educate school aged children about the dangers of alcohol and drug abuse.

In order to reduce likelihood of inappropriate behaviors, OTC and ROTC students

are required to follow the “0-0-1-3” policy (zero drinks if under 21, zero drinks if

driving, one drink per hour, maximum three drinks per night) at all times and have
access to alcohol and liberty severely limited while in a training status. Both the staff
and students are informed of the most recent trends, program requirements, how to
react to a potential report of sexual assault, and instruction for contacting staff or the

CDO in the event of a reported sexual assault incident or need for transportation in

off base situations. Students are required to follow the “0-0-1-3” rule for alcohol

consumption and are briefed extensively on the consequences for violations of the
rule. Strict policies are in place for controlling student interaction in barracks and
living quarters, to include no opposite sex behind closed doors, professional
interaction between staff and students, and a fostering of a climate of mutual respect

for all members, both staff and student. Additionally, due to our nature of a

compressed training environment, off base liberty is limited for OTC students.

At USNA:

e During 21st Birthday Dinner training, midshipmen are allowed to consume up to
three alcoholic beverages (beer or wine) during dinner. A representative from
Naval District Washington police department stationed at USNA provides
information regarding laws involving the irresponsible use of alcohol, local trends
in the area, and techniques for responsible drinking and avoiding risks. At the
end of the training, the police officer demonstrates a field sobriety test with the
Midshipmen under the influence and provides breathalyzer readings for other
attendees to illustrate how drinking alcohol affects one’s blood/alcohol content
(BAC). There is additional discussion on the factors affecting BAC and how to
effectively plan for an evening out.

e Company Midnight Teachable Moments is peer-led bystander intervention
training for Naval Academy students which is focused around discussions of
sexual harassment, binge drinking, peer pressure to drink, and other unsafe
situations where midshipmen are vulnerable. Six companies completed Midnight
Teachable Moments training during AY14-15 as a trial, with the intent for all
remaining companies to complete in AY15-16.

e During USNA'’s Galway Bay Night, local bars host events at reduced prices for
Midshipmen who wear “Make It Back Home” t-shirts, are in groups with one non-
drinker, and drink water in between alcoholic beverages. The event encourages
responsible drinking practices and emphasizes the need for Midshipmen to take
care of each other.

In the Southeast Region, commands created an innovative program in which bar

and restaurant staff received bystander intervention training from the installation

SARC and were rewarded with free on-base advertising. Several other SAPR teams

worked with local coalitions and shelters, talking to bartenders about prevention

measures to reduce alcohol-facilitated sexual assaults. One installation invited
owners of local establishments frequented by the military population to their SAPR
training and provided the bar and restaurant owners with SAPR and Safe Helpline
posters and information.

In Singapore, base officials and the local NCIS Field Office established close
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relationships with local organizations to reduce the impact of high risk behaviors.
Safety assessments and ongoing counseling support are available to the installation
through the Family Service Office Counseling and Advocacy provider and the SARC.
AWARE, a local women’s support group, and the Singapore American Community
Action Council (SACAC) augment installation resources to provide counseling
services for members who have been victims of sexual assault, domestic violence,
or who are dealing with substance abuse. NCIS works closely with Singapore Police
Force (SPF) on investigations and collaborative training. Monthly collaborative
“coffees” with NCIS maintain focus on prevention and bystander intervention.
AWARE also provides a certified “Befriender” VA to accompany any victims of
sexual assault if the victim needs to use a local hospital for forensic evidence
collection or treatment. This victim advocate provides positive reinforcement as
victims go through a foreign medical process and any interviews by SPF.

Regional subordinate commands introduced “Real Talk No Rank” with separate
gender based sessions for command personnel to discuss issues such as domestic
violence, sexual assault, and work/life balance. SELs disseminate “Base Slides”,
which contains discounted or free tours and activities for Single Sailors and/or Blue
Jackets, volunteer opportunities, sports tournaments, etc. on a weekly basis.

In Hawaii, a military contingent including Navy personnel took part in the annual
Department of Health’s Rape Prevention and Education (RPE) Annual Sexual
Violence Prevention (SVP) training where over 150 sexual assault professionals
(i.e., social workers, legal professionals, lawmakers, and law enforcement
personnel) from Oahu, Hawaii, Kauai, and Maui worked on strategic planning efforts
to combat sexual assault in all types of communities (e.g., military, educational
(elementary through high school), collegiate, and civic). Additional networking
included partnering with Hawaii’'s Department of Health Sexual Assault Prevention
Office, Office of the Attorney General Sexual Violence Office, the “Joyful Heart”
Foundation (founded by actress Mariska Hargitay), the Hawaii Sexual Assault
Response Team (SART), “Boys to Men” Coaches Association, the University of
Hawaii, the Hawaii CASA, the Department of Homeland Security, RLSOs, DA
Offices, YMCA/YWCA, civilian Victim Assistance/Advocate organizations, LGBT
Centers, SANEs, and Wounded Warrior foundations. Member of the organizations
meet on a monthly basis to discuss SAPR issues and best practices. Collaborative
training promotes a well-rounded understanding of victim care, recovery, offender
accountability, inclusiveness, referral services, victimization, compensation, and
long-standing support services.

SARCs from Naval Bases Coronado, San Diego and Point Loma attend monthly
SART meetings to discuss ongoing prevention efforts, victim response services,
military/community referrals, law enforcement engagement, medical availability, and
changing the “rape culture” attitude within society. SARTSs are multi-disciplinary
teams dedicated to promoting social change that fosters a society responsive to
victims/survivors, their families and a community that holds offenders accountable.
Members are committed to meeting the diverse needs of all members of the
community by collectively increasing awareness and sensitivity of everyone through
knowledge-based practice, training, non-judgmental interaction with victims and
other professionals in the field. During meetings, representatives discuss the
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challenges and changes that impact interagency response to victims, development
of preventive initiatives for the community, and consistency of investigative/legal
procedures and processes. SARTS give organizations a voice for continuous
dialogue in eradicating sexual violence from society, effectively holding offenders
accountable for the crime and facilitating a community that is safe with individuals
who are respectful of one another.

¢ In the state of Washington, Community leaders, such as the Impaired Driving Impact
Panel of Island County (IDIPIC), Oak Harbor Police Department, and Coalition
Against Domestic & Sexual Assault (CADA), provide presentations to all hands to
further instill the awareness of the domino effect that destructive decision making
has on not just one individual, but all.

e Region Japan’s Blue Jacket Liberty (BJL) program, developed from Sailor survey
response, offers low- and no-cost recreational activities for the E1 to E4 Sailors.
The program gives Sailors the opportunity to form new social groups, be involved in
new activities, and provides an alternative to less constructive methods of relaxation.
In FY15, the BJL program provided over $895,000 in cost avoidance for E1-E4
Sailors. Activities include no cost first run midnight movies, bowling, tours, and
sports events. For E-5 or above personnel, Region Japan offers many inexpensive
recreational activities via the Information, Ticklets & Travel (ITT) program.

1.12 Incentives to Promote Prevention: Describe your efforts to promote and
encourage leadership recognition of service member driven prevention efforts.

Navy issued its call for nominees for the 2015 DoD Sexual Assault Prevention
Innovation Award (SAPIA) and received many worthy nomination packets. The award is
given annually to recognize a group or an individual (military or civilian) who contributed
or developed an innovative idea, concept, methodology, or approach to positively
impact the SAPR Program either on an installation, deployed environment, or in a
Reserve Component (RC). This award recognizes individuals or groups whose work
has been particularly noteworthy and demonstrates outstanding service in support of
service members and civilians. The winning nomination, from Naval Construction
Battalion Center (NCBC) Gulfport, was a "Responsible Advertising" Campaign. NCBC
Gulfport worked with local establishments allowing them the opportunity to advertise
within the installations MWR program if they sent 25% or more of their employees to
bystander intervention training provided by NCBC Gulfport's SARC. This program
extended the reach of Navy’s training outside the fence line, rewarding participating
businesses with free advertising and bringing the military and local community closer
together.

Navy also solicited nominations for the 2015 Navy Exceptional SARC of the Year award
which is annually completed in conjunction with outreach programs each April to
recognize an individual’'s accomplishments and services in supporting the SAPR
program and/or victims. This year’s winner was Ms. Sharlyne Hays who manages the
SAPR program for Naval Base Kitsap for over ten years. She continually collaborates
with command leadership to promote a more positive and protective approach for
victims, and creating strong partnerships with local law enforcement, legal services,
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treatment facilities and advocates to ensure that all services work together for the
benefit of the victim. Ms. Hays supports 195 credentialed UVAs, and is recognized for
her ability to create and deliver exceptional trainings. In 2015, Ms. Hays created the
"Walk the Practical Lessons for Advocates Needing Knowledge” (PLANK) training,
recognized by DON SAPRO as best practice, which takes several real life scenarios
and walks victim advocates through each phase of the case and challenges them to
identify ways in which they can support the victim.

Commands also promoted leadership recognition of service member driven prevention

efforts through a variety of recognition ceremonies. For example,

¢ In Region Northwest, a SAAPM Appreciation Breakfast to recognize UVAs and
SAPR POCs included the attendance of top level leadership. The Installation CO
provided remarks, signed certificates of appreciation, and was photographed with
every UVA. SAPR VAs are also recognized by installation leaders in numerous
venues for actively participation and volunteerism throughout the year.

e In the Mid-Atlantic Region, leadership incentivized patrticipation in SAAPM by giving
24 hours of liberty and command coins for participation in certain events. SAAPM
poster and Chalk the Walk contests were then judged and awards presented.

e SAPR VAs were recognized by the installation commander during a Volunteer

Appreciation Awards Ceremony, which took place during SAAPM in Naval District
Washington.

1.13 Harm Reduction: Describe your efforts to reduce the impact of high-risk
behaviors and personal vulnerabilities to sexual assaults and other crimes
against persons (e.g., alcohol consumption, barracks visitation, transition policy,
etc.). Include efforts to collaborate with law enforcement, alcohol an